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The South African Reserve Bank's (SARB) Office of the Registrar of Banks issued Directive D5/2017, Regulatory Treatment of Accounting Provisions - Interim Approach and Transitional Arrangements Including Disclosure and Auditing Aspects, on 21 November 2017. The directive is in anticipation of the new requirements that will come into effective on 1 January 2018 when the International Financial Reporting Standard (IFRS) 9, Financial Instruments, becomes effective.

This directive, which details what shall be implemented once IFRS 9 becomes effective, directs banks and auditors of banks on the following:

· The classification of impairments as either general or specific under the IFRS 9 during the interim approach;

· The transitional arrangements of the expected credit loss (ECL) accounting provisions for regulatory capital purposes;

· The disclosure requirements relating to such transitional arrangements; and

· The requirements regarding the auditing of the balances and adjustments.

Paragraph 2.8 of the directive is particularly important for the auditors of banks and requires that:

Requirements for banks

· Banks shall, solely for the purpose of duly discharging the Office of the Registrar of Banks' supervisory responsibilities, prepare a set of special purpose financial information within five months of the implementation of IFRS 9 for the first time, demonstrating the impact of the implementation of IFRS 9 on the opening retained earnings in respect of the first year for which IFRS 9 is effective.

· The special purpose financial information shall include a reconciliation from the previously audited retained earnings, before IFRS 9 implementation, to the retained earnings balance at that date as adjusted for the IFRS 9 impact.

· The special purpose information shall also contain a basis of preparation note setting out all the accounting policies relevant to the calculation of the IFRS 9 retained earnings adjustment, as well as all relevant notes considered necessary to provide the Office of the Registrar of Banks with a proper understanding of the reconciliation.

Requirement for auditors of banks

· Auditors of banks shall, within five months of the implementation of IFRS 9, for the first time, for the sole purpose of duly discharging the Office of the Registrar of Banks' supervisory responsibilities, prepare and submit an International Standard on Auditing (ISA) 805 (Revised), Special Considerations - Audits of Single Financial Statements and Specific Elements, Accounts or Items of a Financial Statement, auditor's report on this special purpose financial information.

Directive D5/2017 may be downloaded from the SARB website. Should you have any further queries, please do not hesitate to contact the Office of the Registrar of Banks.
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The objective of the IRBA is to endeavour to protect the financial interests of the South African public and international investors in South Africa through the effective and appropriate regulation of audits conducted by registered auditors, in accordance with internationally recognised standards and processes.
The statutory responsibilities of the CFAS are to assist the IRBA to develop, maintain, adopt, issue or prescribe auditing pronouncements; to consider relevant international changes by monitoring developments by other auditing standard-setting bodies and sharing information where requested; and to promote and ensure the relevance of auditing pronouncements.


